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What Goes On
Wednesday, March 17
8 p.m. City Council Workses-
sion: 7010 Greenbelt Rd. De-
velopment, Requests for City 
Support

All council meetings are vir-
tual. See the meetings calendar 
at greenbeltmd.gov for agendas 
and information on public par-
ticipation in these meetings.

A spirited discussion was had 
at the Greenbelt City Council 
meeting on March 1 concerning a 
recent report issued jointly by the 
Forest Preserve Advisory Board 
(FPAB) and the Greenbelt Com-
munity Gardens Club (GCGC).  
The report is an analysis and 
prescriptive proposal on how best 
to address the issue of shading 
that the Forest Preserve (FP) is 
exerting on the community gar-
dens within their midst, which is 
impeding growth in the gardens.  
The crux of the debate centered 
around whether entire trees need 
to be cut, or not, in the FP to 

Joint Report Proposes Balance
For Gardens, Forest Preserve

by Matthew Arbach

solve the problem.  Beyond the 
possible environmental toll, the 
tree-cutting issue is even more 
urgent when considering that the 
FP has already shrunk from 800 
to 200 acres over time and that 
the maglev proposal, if approved, 
could pose another threat to the 
FP.  The gardens discussed are 
located at Gardenway, Henry’s 
Hollow (across from the Green-
belt Homes Inc. offices) and 
Hamilton Place. 

Currently, an 8-foot buffer 
separates the FP from the gar-
dens.  Yet, high trees and over-
hanging limbs are now casting 

increased shade.  The east and 
west sections of the gardens are 
the most impacted by shading 
with the south having moderate 
issues and the north very little. 

After two rejected options, 
both of which included significant 
tree removal, a final plan was 
presented to council.  The plan 
includes the removal of branches 
over the 8-foot buffer; the cut-
ting of roughly 150 trees; the 
conversion of former gardens into 
forest gardens; the delineation 
and protection of historical sites 

William (Bill) Wallace Duncan 
III, 72, died peacefully on March 
5, 2021, after his struggle with 
Covid-19, with his wife of 45 
years, Shobha Dandeker Duncan 
by his side, holding his hand.  

Bill was a very important 
member of the original Greenbelt 
Community Foundation and ran 
Proposal Writing workshops for 
the organization. His involvement 
in the community ran deep. 

William (Bill) Duncan, III, Dies

Bill was born in Baltimore on 
January 7, 1949, where he grew 
up with his younger sister, Linda 
Rhine. He completed his B.S. in 
business in 1971 from American 
University in Washington, D.C.  

A year after he graduated, he 
met the love of his life on June 
24, 1972.  Bill and Shobha were 
married on August 23, 1975 in 

This past week saw more of 
our older population starting and 
completing their vaccinations and 
burgeoning growth in the number 
of shots available – especially as 
the one-shot Johnson & Johnson 
vaccine joins the mix.  In the 
race to vaccinate, Prince George’s 
County remains in the back of 
the pack but has in the last 10 or 
so days almost doubled its previ-
ous score to achieve 12 percent 
or more vaccinated by population 

Where Has All the Vaccine
Gone – Long Time Passing?

by Cathie Meetre

(though several counties have 
managed more than double that).  
The most comparable counties 
in terms of suburban/rural mix, 
Montgomery and Baltimore, both 
have rates that look likely to sur-
pass 20 percent by the coming 
weekend.

One curious aspect of the 
county’s position is that, though 
they seem to have received their 
proportional share of the vaccine, 

The Greenbelt City Council 
unanimously voted on February 
22 to become a Bee City USA, 
joining many other cities and 
campuses across the country unit-
ed in improving their landscapes 
for pollinators. Council’s action is 
the culmination of months of ef-
fort by the Department of Public 
Works, the Greenbelt Advisory 
Committee on Environmental 
Sustainability (GreenACES) and 
concerned citizens to accomplish 
this certification.

Bee City USA is an initia-
tive of the Xerces Society for 
Invertebrate Conservation, a non-
profit organization based in Port-
land, Ore., with offices across the 
country. Bee City USA’s mission 
is to galvanize communities to 
sustain pollinators by provid-

Colin Hourihan is a senior 
staff member of the World Food 
Programme (WFP), which was 
recently announced as the 2020 
Nobel Peace Prize laureate for 
“its efforts to combat hunger, 
for its contribution to bettering 
conditions for peace in conflict-
affected areas and for acting as a 
driving force in efforts to prevent 
the use of hunger as a weapon of 
war and conflict.”  

Hourihan, now in his early 
40s, is based at the WFP head-
quarters in Rome, Italy, and is a 
veteran of many deployments to 
the world’s most enduring, risky 
or hardest-hit trouble spots.  

A Greenbelt Kid
Hourihan’s connection with 

Greenbelt was made early – from 
babyhood through sixth grade and 
also comprised periods in nearby 
College Park and University Park 
where his family stayed between 
his parents’ U.S. Agency for In-
ternational Development (USAID) 
postings. 

He remembers Greenbelt as 
a place that shaped his view of 
how the world should be.  He 
remembers Halloween in par-
ticular as an annual highlight 
– costumes, parades and candy.  
He played with friends, gathered 
with buddies to play ball and felt, 
perhaps above all, that he was 

Former Greenbelter Supports
Peace-Prize-Winning Agency

by Cathie Meetre

safe – a scarce commodity in his 
future profession.  

In a peripatetic life, Greenbelt 
is the place that still feels like 
home to Hourihan and is the 
yardstick against which he com-

Bill Duncan
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Colin Hourihan at Cox's  
Bazaar Refugee  Camp,  
Bangladesh
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Rebekah Sutfin and Brian Butler deliver food to John Henry 
Jones (center). See story, page 12.
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pares the lives he sees in coun-
tries wracked by war and disaster.  

His cousin, Janice Lynch 
S c h u s t e r ,  w h o  h a s  m a n y 
Greenbelt and News Review 
connections, was Hourihan’s 
devoted babysitter while she was 
a student at Eleanor Roosevelt 
High School and wrote about 
him for the Washington Post 
when the prize was announced 
( s e e  w a s h i n g t o n p o s t . c o m /
opinions/2020/11/02/prince-
georges-county-nobel-peace-
prize).  

Nobel Prize
The WFP describes its mission 

as “saving lives in emergencies 
and using food assistance to build 
a pathway to peace, stability and 
prosperity for people recover-
ing from conflict, disasters and 
the impact of climate change.”  
Hourihan feels the peace prize to 

Greenbelt Commits to Improve
Landscapes for Pollinators

ing them with healthy habitat, 
rich in a variety of native plants 
and free of insecticides. Pol-
linators like bumble bees, sweat 
bees, mason bees, honey bees, 
butterflies, moths, beetles, flies, 
hummingbirds and many others 
are responsible for the reproduc-
tion of almost 90 percent of the 
world’s flowering plant species 
and one in every three bites of 
food we consume.

Council’s vote was made af-
ter a proposal by Environmental 
Coordinator Kevin Carpenter-
Driscoll was submitted to council.

Mayor Colin Byrd said, “Our 
city council let it be known that 
we understand the importance of 
sustaining pollinators and that we 

http://greenbeltmd.gov
http://washingtonpost.com/opinions/2020/11/02/prince-georges-county-nobel-peace-prize
http://washingtonpost.com/opinions/2020/11/02/prince-georges-county-nobel-peace-prize
http://washingtonpost.com/opinions/2020/11/02/prince-georges-county-nobel-peace-prize
http://washingtonpost.com/opinions/2020/11/02/prince-georges-county-nobel-peace-prize
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Letters to the Editor

Letters Policy 
Deadline for letters is 6 p.m. Monday.  Submission does not 

guarantee publication.  Letters should be no longer than 300 
words (shorter letters are more likely to be published).

Letters may be edited for clarity, grammar, civility and 
space constraints. The News Review may add a comment 
from the editor if deemed necessary.

All letters must include the letter writer's 
name, physical address, and telephone number. 
Only the name will be published; the News 
Review will consider requests for the name to 
be withheld.

  

15 Crescent Road, Suite 100, Greenbelt, Maryland 20770-1887
Phone: 301-474-4131; Fax: 301-965-8247

editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com (stories, letters, photos)
ads@greenbeltnewsreview.com (ads)

business@greenbeltnewsreview.com (billing)
website:  www.greenbeltnewsreview.com

CIRCULATION   Circulation Coordinator:  circ@greenbeltnewsreview.com
	 HOA information at: www.greenbeltnewsreview.com/contact-us/distribution:

Published weekly since 1937 by the Greenbelt Cooperative Publishing Association, Inc.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Cathie Meetre, president; Diane Oberg, vice president; Deanna Dawson, secretary; Tom 
Jones, treasurer; Pat Scully and René Sewell-Raysor

PUBLICATION DEADLINES:
-  Monday 2 p.m. All Letters to the Editor (300 word limit), Articles/photos over 700 words, 
Display Ads (not camera ready).
-  Tuesday 2 p.m. Articles/photos under 700 words, photographs not associated with a story.
- Tuesday 6 p.m. Classified Ads and camera-ready display ads.
-  Email submission is available.  Hardcopy submissions (delivered by respective deadline) 
may be mailed to the address above or left in the Co-op grocery store drop box or GNR 
external office door mail slot, as shown below.
-  Payment must accompany ads except by prior arrangement 
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Correction
In the story in the issue of 

March 4 on Page 1, Greenbelt 
Businesses Express Gratitude 
for City Grants, the amount 
ultimately awarded to local 
businesses was $15,000 for 
each business.

Clarification
Last week’s opinion piece 

by Nancy Bagwell was a re-
print of the testimony against 
the maglev that she had pre-
viously sent to the Maryland 
Legislature.

Not clear in the piece is the 
fact that the Greenbelt, and 
WSSC, drinking water comes 
from the Patuxent and Potomac 
Rivers with intakes far up-
stream from Greenbelt and the 
proposed maglev route through 
Greenbelt.

Evidence Needed
In the March 4 edition, Anon-

ymous writes that temperature 
screens are an effective means for 
stopping the spread of Covid-19.  
Is that true?  Much of the spread 
of Covid-19 is by asymptomatic 
carriers (i.e., no fever). Further-
more, young adults (high school 
students?) typically have mild 
to no symptoms when they are 
infected by Covid-19.  Here is 
one study that supports my state-
ments: <ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/
articles/PMC7403846/>.

Furthermore, in my search of 
the CDC website, I did not find 
that the CDC recommends tem-
perature screening.

I invite the anonymous writer 
to submit evidence to support 
their statements.  

Alex Barnes

More Perspectives 
On Police Reform

Thank you, reporter Kathleen 
Gallagher, for the insightful and 
factual article in the February 
25 News Review on the report 
to city council by Police Chief 
Richard Bowers on the crime sta-
tistics within the various sections 
of Greenbelt over the previous 
year. Without repeating all the 
statistics here, it should be noted 
that overall crime went up 38 
percent and 19 percent in Green-
belt West and Greenbelt East, re-
spectively, along with correspond-
ing increases in property crimes 
in 2020 from 2019. Violent crime 
increased 73 percent in Greenbelt 
West, though violent crime went 
down 100 percent in Greenbelt 
Station. Some of the property 
crimes in all of Greenbelt had to 
do with vehicles.  

 Bowers also pointed out that 
homicide rates went up 65 per-
cent and car jackings up 70 per-
cent in Prince George’s County.

WTOP recently aired a piece 
entitled Disturbing Trend. It re-

ported on our neighboring Mont-
gomery County and its county 
council meeting with their Police 
Chief Marcus Jones. He reported 
that in Montgomery County there 
had been seven homicides just 
during the month of January of 
this year. In 2020 there was a 40 
percent jump in armed robberies. 
Car jackings and property crimes 
also had risen. 

The spike in crimes comes as 
police departments in the entire 
Washington, D.C., metro region 
face challenges in recruiting and 
retaining law enforcement of-
ficers. Jones stated, “More of-
ficers are resigning or retiring 
early for various reasons due to 
intense public and media scrutiny 
of policing practices.” What’s 
equally challenging for Greenbelt 
is that there are many other law 
enforcement jurisdictions (local, 
state, federal) all within the same 
region competing for the limited 
number of new police recruits. 

With increases in crime, the 
heightened criticism of law en-
forcement in general, and recruit-
ment and retention challenges 
that our city police and other 
local jurisdictions face, now is 
not the time to bog down our po-
lice departments with additional 
bureaucratic and administrative 
“so-called reforms.”

Robert Snyder

Article on Police CBA 
Hearing Incomplete

It is clearly evident to me that 
the Greenbelt News Review is 
not an independent news source 
and they do not report the true 
and complete facts to the public. 
At the recent Public Hearing on 
the Collective Bargaining Agree-
ment (CBA) held February 17, 
2021, Claudia Jones spoke out in 
support of the Fraternal Order of 
Police (FOP) and presented her 
position, the content of which 
was not fully disclosed.  Jones 
stated that she felt that the city 

manager should not be the sole 
decision maker regarding the 
selection of the police chief and 
that this action should instead 
be a joint effort between the city 
manager, FOP and city council.  
Jones was in agreement with pre-
vious comments made by Robert 
Snyder.  Snyder’s comments in 
support of city manager and FOP 
collaboration along with police 
body cameras were also omitted 
from the article. Furthermore 
Jones stated her support of police 
body cameras being worn at all 
times.  And the right for police 
officers to strike.  The News Re-
view only reported that “Resident 
Claudia Jones felt that investiga-
tions of misconduct should not be 
public and that the expunging of 
records after three years should 
be retained.” The omission of the 
complete record of Jones’ and 
Snyder’s commentary regarding 
the selection of the police chief 
demonstrates that the newspaper 
is biased in its reporting of the 
record as it relates to the CBA.  
By choosing to present only cer-
tain selected information in its 
reporting the newspaper caters to 
only one side of the true story.  
It is unfortunate that the public 
at large is not afforded an op-
portunity to learn the complete 
story of what was actually pre-
sented at the public hearing.  In 
these times of political turmoil, 
it should be the objective of the 
News Review to report the facts 
as they are presented and not to 
present only one side of the story.   

Note: The article may have 
been submitted by the writer 
with all relevant facts presented, 
however omissions may have 
occurred during the editing pro-
cess which fails to present the 
complete context of the public 
hearing.   

Scott Legendre 

Water cascades down the hillside above the Lake path on Mon-
day, March 8, due to a water main break.

Water Main Break
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More Community Events 
are located throughout the paper.

Community Events

Online: Fri, Sat & Sun, March 12-21. Suggested donation: $10

Watch online: Old-Time Radio Shows. Auditions: Doctor Faustus March 22 & 23.

Hamless

rudemechanicals.com greenbeltartscenter.org

The Rude Mechanicals in residence at
Greenbelt Arts Center present:

Hamlet with the title character removed!

by William Shakespeare, adapted and directed by Erin Nealer

Is There an Artist 
Stuck in the House?

Have you taken up a new 
craft or art since Covid-19 
started? The News Review 
wants to know. Send some (high 
rez) pictures of your work, and 
a brief note about the project 
and its inspiration, to editor@
greenbeltnewsreview.com. 

CAG’s Next Meeting 
Is on Microaggression 

Jo in  Connec t ing  Across 
Greenbelt (CAG) in monthly 
meetings that promote a lively 
community conversation as a 
way to think together, connect 
with neighbors, forge paths to 
equity in our area and creatively 
deepen our support within our 
community, to enhance quality 
of life through connections and 
relationships.  This month focuses 
on microaggression – everyday 
s l i g h t s  t h a t  c o m m u n i c a t e 
negative messages to a member 
of a marginalized group. CAG 
i s  a  mul t i -cu l tu ra l ,  mul t i -
racial and multi-generational 
group of residents who gather 
virtually to build relationships 
across neighborhoods and to 
understand current challenges for 
all Greenbelters. The group is 
building a resource of research-
tested coping strategies for self-
care and stress management 
called the Caring and Connecting 
Toolkit (bit.ly/CAGtoolkit). Share 
ideas with the group and help 
build resources together. To find 
out about the group’s monthly 
meetings – this month’s meeting 
on Thursday, March 18 will 
focus on microaggression – email 
communityconnectionsgb@gmail.
com.

Fire Department 
Easter Egg Hunt

The Greenbelt Volunteer Fire 
Department will hold an Easter 
Egg Scavenger Hunt on March 
27 and 28.  Photos with the Eas-
ter Bunny will be available.  Visit 
Engine35.com or facebook.com/
engine35 for more information.

Mishkan Torah Baker
Teaches Macaroons 

On Sunday, March 21 at 12:30 
p.m., master baker Paula Volk 
will create a Passover classic 
– the macaroon. For Eastern 
European Jews, macaroons are a 
“must have” at the spring holi-
day of Passover. The traditional 
version is coconut but Paula’s 
recipe is for almond macaroons.  
Passover is the Jewish holiday 
that commemorates the Biblical 
story of the Exodus – where God 
freed the Israelites from slavery 
in Egypt. The celebration of Pass-
over is prescribed in the Book of 
Exodus.

RSVP to WaysAndMeans2@
mishkantorah.org before March 
19. Registrants will be sent the 
Zoom link and the recipe so that 
the ingredients can be purchased 
ahead of time for a bake along 
with Paula. For other questions, 
call 301-474-4223 by March 
19 or email the RSVP address 
above.

Survey Requests Input
On Electric Vehicles 

Do you currently own an elec-
tric vehicle or are you consider-
ing purchasing one in the future? 
The Greenbelt Electric Vehicle 
Infrastructure Planning Group is 
seeking input from Greenbelt res-
idents to make recommendations 
to City Council to expand and 
accelerate the community’s ac-
cess to electric vehicle charging. 
Please complete a short survey by 
Tuesday, March 23 at forms.gle/
nWayxKn23sC1NUJ38.

Anyone interested in joining 
the group to help make Green-
belt more EV friendly can email 
John Lippert at ecolivingmag@
aol.com. The group engages in 
a Zoom discussion the fourth 
Thursday of each month from 7 
to 9 p.m.

Simple Steps 
To Stop the Maglev

Are you wanting to take steps 
against the maglev but don’t 
know what to do and don’t have 
much time?  Join our Simple 
Steps to Stop the Maglev!  Sim-
ple Steps, which can be accom-
plished in 10 minutes or less 
(most of the time), are sent three 
to five days per week and it is 
optional to follow them.  Anyone 
wanting to join can contact Susan 
at suzanbwild@gmail.com.

March Mindfulness
Join Greenbelt Unplugged 

Sunday, March 14 over Zoom 
for a special mindfulness session 
with Lance David Bergeson, di-
rector and senior lay instructor at 
Drikung Dharma Surya Buddhist 
Center in Fairfax, Va.  Berge-
son will give an introduction to 
meditation and mindfulness as 
practiced in Buddhism.  This 
will be followed by a 20-minute 
group meditation, and a chance to 
ask questions.  The Zoom session 
goes from 1:30 to 3 p.m.  Con-
tact events@greenbeltunplugged.
org for the zoom link.

Register for Youth 
Baseball Little League

2021 Spring registration is 
now open for Greenbelt Youth 
Baseball Little League. Programs 
are available for players 6 to 13 
years old. Go to gyblittleleague.
o rg  f o r  m o r e  i n f o r m a t i o n 
a n d  t o  r e g i s t e r .  C o n t a c t 
greenbeltyouthbaseball@gmail.
com with questions.

How Food Impacts 
The Environment

On Sunday, March 28 at 7 
p.m. two Green Teams will pres-
ent an Environmental Zoom about 
how food choices impact the en-
vironment. The discussion will 
focus on what we eat, how we 
purchase it, and what is best to 
do with the food we don’t eat.

Dr. Luisa Robles, the City of 
Greenbelt’s sustainability coor-
dinator; John Lippert, the city’s 
Green Team chair; and Jane 
Young, co-chair of the Greenbelt 
Community Church Green Team, 
will lead the discussion, which 
will also explore actions that can 
be taken to lessen adverse hu-
man impacts on the environment. 
Questions and discussion are 
welcome and encouraged.

This environmental Zoom se-
ries is sponsored by the Green 
Teams of Greenbelt Community 
Church, UCC and the City of 
Greenbelt.

RSVP to  Jane  Young a t 
gccjane@aol.com for Zoom 
information. Give your username 
as it will appear in Zoom, or 
your phone number if you will 
be calling in.

Porch Collection  
Of Food Donations

RUAK (Random Unselfish 
Acts of Kindness) will be rolling 
out Porch Greenbelt this month. 
Porch is an all-volunteer hun-
ger relief program that provides 
healthy food to neighbors who 
are food insecure by supplement-
ing the St. Hugh of Grenoble 
Food Pantry. It is built around 
the simple idea of a neighbor-
hood food drive.  Once a month, 
on a designated day, residents 
will place non-perishable food 
donations on their front porch. 
A volunteer coordinator will go 
from porch to porch from 2 to 5 
p.m. and collect the food dona-
tions. The donated food will be 
transported to the St. Hugh of 
Grenoble Food Pantry where it 
will be distributed to Greenbelters 
who are struggling to get enough 
food to eat.

The Greenbelt Porch Com-
munity will begin in the Wood-
land Hills and Boxwood Village 
neighborhoods. Woodland Hills’ 
designated day will be every 
second Sunday in each month 
beginning March 14. Boxwood 
Village’s designated day will be 
every third Sunday beginning 
March 21. The program hopes to 
become citywide and help many 
people in the entire Greenbelt 
community.

As Mother Theresa said, “If 
you can’t feed a hundred people, 
then just feed one!” 

Anyone with questions or who 
would be interested in being a 
volunteer with Porch Greenbelt 
can contact Robert Goldberg-
Strassler at spreadruak@gmail.
com.

Women in the Arts
Online Panel

Painter and mixed media artist 
Rachel Ann Cross, an artist-in-
residence at the Community Cen-
ter, will participate in an online 
Women in the Arts panel discus-
sion on Friday, March 12. This 
event takes place at 7 p.m., free 
on Zoom. Registration is required 
at bit.ly/3l7qFKF. Hosted by art-
ist Jackie Hysted, the panel will 
discuss creativity, identity and 
resilience. Additional panelists 
include blues artist Stacy Brooks, 
poet Catrice Greer, comic Gigi 
Modrich, jewelry artist Elaine 
Robnett Moore and poet Kaja 
Weeks.

Golden Age Club
On Wednesday, March 17, 

the Golden Age Club will be 
celebrating March birthdays (and 
maybe St. Patrick’s Day).

On Wednesday, March 24, 
BINGO. Those who wish to play 
need to pick up sheets from the 
Community Center at the east en-
trance near the News Review of-
fice.  It is not necessary to come 
inside the building; participants 
can stay in their cars.

Pickup days and times are 2 to 
2:30 p.m. on Thursday, March 18 
or Friday, March 19.

Note:  For those unable to 
pick up the sheets, Becky Sutfin 
will deliver.  Email Becky direct-
ly as soon as possible at rsutfin@
greenbeltmd.gov and provide the 
drop-off address.

Rachel Ann Cross is an artist-
in-residence at the Community 
Center.
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mailto:greenbeltyouthbaseball@gmail.com
mailto:gccjane@aol.com
mailto:spreadruak@gmail.com
mailto:spreadruak@gmail.com
http://bit.ly/3l7qFKF
mailto:rsutfin@greenbeltmd.gov
mailto:rsutfin@greenbeltmd.gov
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Obituaries
The News Review pub-

lishes obituaries of Greenbelt 
residents, past or present.

You write it or we will if 
you prefer.  A photograph and 
service information should be 
included.  There is no charge.

March 14    10 a.m.
"It’s Been A Year!"

Led by members of Paint Branch with Worship Associate Susannah Schiller

It’s been a year (A YEAR!!!) since the world shut down for COVID. 
Many of us were touched directly by sickness or death, and all of 
us have been affected by isolation and fear. Today’s service will 
commemorate what we’ve lost and learned, and celebrate how our 
UU faith and this Paint Branch community have helped us cope.  

ONLINE ONLY. Streaming information at http://pbuuc.org/news/

Paint Branch Unitarian Universalist Church
3215 Powder Mill Road, Adelphi

Phone: 301-937-3666           www.pbuuc.org

Welcomes you to our open, nurturing community

Whoever you are and wherever you 
are on your Spiritual journey, you 

are welcome HERE.

1 Hillside Road             301-474-6171     Rev. Curt DeMars-Johnson

Greenbelt Community Church
Join Us on Facebook Live  

Sunday at 10:15

For God So Loved 
the World - Even 
When We Detest 

God’s Food

Sympathy and condolences 
to the family and friends of Bill 
Duncan who died of Covid-19 on 
March 5.

Share your accomplishments, 
milestones and news in the Our 
Neighbors column. Send details 
of your news items to editor@
greenbeltnewsreview.com.

LISTEN to the 
NEWS REVIEW

Visually impaired 
may listen for free
Call Metropolitan 
Washington Ear

301-681-6636
No special equipment needed

Lent-Week #4
All of us like sheep have gone astray,

Each of us has turned to his own way;
But the Lord has caused the iniquity of us all

To fall on Him(Jesus)
Isaiah 53:6

The Bible Says…   

Sunday Worship Services
10a-11a   ONLINE

MCFcc.org/online
Mishkan Torah Congregation

10 Ridge Road, Greenbelt, MD 20770
Rabbi Saul Oresky, Cantor Phil Greenfield

An unpretentious, historic, welcoming, liberal, egalitarian synagogue 
that respects tradition and becomes your extended family 

in the 21st century.
Friday evening services at 8:00pm
Saturday morning services at 10:00am
All services and activities are currently virtual
For further information, call (301) 474-4223  www.mishkantorah.org
Affiliated with these movements: Conservative and Reconstructing Judaism

Mowatt Memorial United Methodist Church
40 Ridge Road, Greenbelt

Open hearts, Open minds, Open doors

 facebook.com/mowattumc
301-474-9410

Rev. Fay Lundin, Pastor

Worship Service 10 a.m. 
In person worship services cancelled for now.  In person worship services cancelled for now.  

Live streaming on our Facebook page @mowattumc.  Live streaming on our Facebook page @mowattumc.  
10 a.m. Sunday mornings10 a.m. Sunday mornings
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Worship with us at
G r e e n b e l t  B a p t i s t

Biblical
Confessional

Reformed
Gospel Centered

C h u r c h

Join us OUTSIDE Sundays 
at 11:00am/Wednesdays 

(online) at 7:00pm 
www.greenbeltbaptist.org 

Instagram/Facebook/Youtube
«101 Greenhill Rd. Greenbelt MD»

www.greenbeltbaptist.org
301-474-4212

   @GreenbeltBaptist

“And if thine eyes be turned towards justice, 
choose thou for thy neighbor that which thou 
choosest for thyself.” – Bahá’u’lláh

“And if thine eyes be turned towards justice, choose thou for 
thy neighbor that which thou choosest for thyself.”   –
Bahá’u’lláh

www.greenbeltbahais.org

To be Published in Greenbelt News Review March 11, 2021

Greenbelt Bahá’í Community

 

CATHOLIC COMMUNITY 
of GREENBELT 

During the pandemic, we   
gather VIRTUALLY for 

Liturgy of the Word 
Sundays, 10:00 a.m. 

 

ALL ARE WELCOME! 
 

For ZOOM link: 
 

FDeBernardo@aol.com 

GCC Agape Services 
Greenbelt Community Church 

continues their Lenten Agape 
sessions Wednesday nights at 
7 p.m. The Board of Worship 
will lead attendees in a time of 
reflection, followed by an op-
portunity for personal sharing 
and support, ending in prayer. 
The last week before Easter there 
is no Wednesday service. In-
stead, a special Maundy Thurs-
day service is offered on April 
1 at the same time. Easter Sun-
day’s celebration on Sunday, 
April 4 begins at 10:15 a.m. 
Those who are not members of 
the church are invited to join 
any of these services on Face-
book “live” at greenbeltucc. 

Spaghetti Dinner
Mowatt Memorial United 

Methodist Church will host its 
Spaghetti Dinner on Saturday, 
March 27 from 4 to 6 p.m.  The 
dinner will include garlic bread, 
salad, spaghetti with meat or 
vegetarian sauce and a dessert. 
Come out and support Mowatt at 
40 Ridge Road. Call the office at 
301-474-9410 to reserve a meal. 
Reservations must be received by 
Monday, March 22. Pick up your 
dinner at the Ridge Road en-
trance.  A donation is suggested.

DUNCAN continued from page 1

Silver Spring, and lived in Cock-
eysville, Beltsville, Takoma Park, 
Hyattsville, Adelphi and for the 
past 19 years here in his beloved 
Greenbelt.  They were blessed 
with two sons, Timothy (1979) 
and Jonathan (1981) whom he 
loved dearly and took on many 
camping, sailing, hiking and road 
adventures over the years.

Bill worked as a carpenter, 
construction manager and later an 
affordable housing consultant for 
the Enterprise Foundation, now 
named Enterprise Community 
Partners, in Columbia from 1984 
until his retirement 24 years later 
in 2008. Enterprise is a national 
nonprofit that addresses America’s 
affordable housing crisis from 
every angle, combining 40 years 
of experience with thousands of 
local partners. 

He and Shobha co-founded 
Cedar Ridge Community Church 
in Burtonsville with Brian and 
Grace McLaren in 1982. Cedar 
Ridge Community Church is a 
diverse, open and affirming com-
munity of followers of Jesus, 
sharing God’s love with everyone 
and working to make the world a 
better place. 

Bill’s and Shobha’s love for 
one another was clearly evident 
and an inspiration to many.  He 
truly loved his four grandsons 
and cherished all his family and 
friends. 

Bill loved nature and being 
outdoors. He enjoyed hiking, 
backpacking, traveling and camp-
ing in their RV, and most of all, 
sailing.  He has owned several 
sailboats over the years and al-

Bill and Shobha Duncan at their wedding

ways enjoyed taking adventurous 
people on exciting trips on the 
Chesapeake Bay.

Bill’s nephew, James Rhine, 
in his remembrance of his uncle, 
noted, “Some of the best memo-
ries of my entire life have been 
with Bill. We’ve stayed up until 
the very late hours of the morn-
ing sharing scotch and deep con-
versations – one of my favorite 
things to do. We’ve watched 
election returns together, hiked 
together, feasted together, sailed 
and partied together.”

He is survived by his loving 
wife, Shobha, their two sons Tim 
and his wife Aida of Bethesda 
and Jon and his wife Tiffany of 

Evans, Ga., and four grandsons 
– Tim, Bijhan, Alex and Jordan 
– and his sister, Linda Rhine of 
Canyon Lake, Calif., as well as 
many cousins, nieces and nephews 
and other relatives and friends all 
over the world. 

Library System
Strategic Plan

PGCMLS announces  the 
launch of its Strategic Framework 
2021-2024, which will guide the 
work of the library over the next 
three years. The framework pro-
vides a foundation for ongoing 
collaborations between PGCMLS 
staff, the Board of Library Trust-
ees and community members to 
strengthen the library’s role as a 
responsive and trusted communi-
ty-driven organization.

Community members may ex-
plore the library’s new Strategic 
Framework Microsite, pgcmls.
libnet.info/strategic-plan/strategic-
plan, to learn more about the 
library’s path into the future. 
Feedback and suggestions are 
welcome and may be submitted 
to pr@pgcmls.info.

http://pbuuc.org/news/
http://www.pbuuc.org
mailto:editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com
mailto:editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com
http://www.greenbeltbaptist.org
http://www.greenbeltbaptist.org
http://www.greenbeltbahais.org
mailto:pr@pgcmls.info
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City Information & Events
The strength of Greenbelt is diverse people living together in a spirit of cooperation.  We celebrate all people. By sharing 

together all are enriched.  We strive to be a respectful, welcoming community that is open, accessible, safe and fair.

VACANCIES ON BOARDS & COMMITTEES
Volunteer to serve on City Council Advisory Groups.    
There are currently vacancies on: 

• Advisory Committee on  Education
• Arts Advisory Board
• Board of Elections
• Senior Citizens Advisory Committee
• SCMAGLEV Opposition Task Force
• Youth Advisory Committee 

  For more information call 301- 474-8000

VIRTUAL MEETINGS FOR MARCH 15-19 
Monday, March 15 at 7:00pm, ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON 
TREES On the Agenda: - Finalize plans for the Arbor Day event on 
April 10, 2021 

Tuesday, March 16 at 7:00pm, PUBLIC SAFETY ADVISORY 
COMMITTEE On the Agenda: Continued talk of Mayor Byrd’s Police 
Reform Initiative

Wednesday, March 17 at 7:30pm, PARK AND RECREATION 
ADVISORY BOARD On the Agenda: YAC Liaison Update, 
2021 PRAB Objectives and Recreation Department Update

Wednesday, March 17 at 8:00pm, COUNCIL WORK SESSION 
re: 7010 Greenbelt Road Development Proposal – Requests 
for City SupportVirtual meeting will be shown on Verizon 21, Com-
cast 71 and 996, and Streaming at www.greenbeltmd.gov/municipaltv

In advance, the hearing impaired is advised to use MD RELAY at 711 
to submit your questions/comments or contact the City Clerk at (301) 
474-8000 or email banderson@greenbeltmd.gov.

This schedule is subject to change. For confirmation that a 
meeting is being held call 301-474-8000. For information on public  
participation for the virtual meetings above, visit the meetings calendar 
at www.greenbeltmd.gov.

For City Services, Events, 
Meeting, Info and more
www.greenbeltmd.gov

Follow
 @cityofgreenbelt on
Facebook and Twitter

SEEKING LIFEGUARDS AND 
POOL MANAGERS!

The Greenbelt Aquatic & 
Fitness Center 

is now  
hiring lifeguards! 

Apply now at 
www.greenbeltmd.gov/jobs  

SPRING ACTIVITY GUIDE 
NOW AVAILABLE ONLINE!
Classes begin the week of March 22, 2021
Check out our Spring 2021 Activity Guide 

available at www.greenbeltmd.gov/recreation 
Explore our Activity Guide for lots of options for 
all ages and interests. We offer seasonal spe-
cial events and varied recreation facilities and 
classes to provide opportunities for community 
celebrations, a chance to learn something new 

or improve your skills in an activity you enjoy, all while socializing and 
staying active

 
Quarterly guide to Greenbelt Recreation  

Activities, Classes, Facilities, and Programs.  
Visit us at www.greenbeltmd.gov/recreation 

Follow us on Facebook @greenbeltmdrecreation

GREENBELT 
RECREATION

2021 SPRING ACTIVITY GUIDE  

WEED WARRIORS:  
Invasive Plant Pull
Saturday, March 13th 

10:00am-1:00pm
Buddy Attick Park 
555 Crescent Road

Be a part of the community ef-
fort to remove invasive plant 
species from the environment 
at Buddy Attick Park. Volunteers 
will work with Public Works staff 
to remove invasive vines from 
native trees and to pull other in-
vasive plant species. Masks will 
be required at all times.
Reminders:
• Bring a reusable water 

bottle
• Wear weather-appropriate 

clothing and closed-toe 
shoes

• Students: bring community-
service forms

• Volunteers must register in 
order to participate

• Limited to 25 volunteers
To Register: Contact  

Environmental Coordinator 
Kevin Carpenter-Driscoll at  
kdriscoll@greenbeltmd.gov

A program providing free internet access (WiFi) 
 

The City of Greenbelt will be covering the cost as part of
its COVID-19 Recovery programs.

NO CREDIT CHECK & NO TERM CONTRACT
 

Due to COVID-19, a self-installation kit will be mailed to
you
       

SPACES ARE LIMITED 
Registration begins March 1st to March 30th

 

New and existing Comcast Internet Essentials
customers are eligible
Live in incorporated Greenbelt 
Must participate in one or more of the following
programs:

WIC, SNAP (Food Stamps), VA Pension, Public
Housing Assistance, NSLP/Head Start, TANF,
Medicaid, LIHEAP Energy Assistance Program,
Tribal Assistance Eligibility Letter

Eligibility requirements:

 
GET FREE INTERNET ESSENTIALS FOR ONE YEAR

 

Have questions?
Ready to register? Call

Lena Enciso
(240) 542-2031 

 

City of Greenbelt
25 Crescent Road 

Greenbelt, Maryland 20770t

EVIPG SURVEY
The Greenbelt Electric Ve-

hicle Infrastructure Planning 
Group (EVIPG) is estab-

lished for the purpose of cre-
ating a comprehensive plan 
to develop electric vehicle 

(EV) charging infrastructure 
in the City of Greenbelt, and 
for recommending this plan 
for adoption by Greenbelt 

City Council. This survey is 
to gather information about 

EVs in Greenbelt.   
https://forms.gle/

nWayxKn23sC1NUJ38

Volunteers Needed
for Produce

Distribution!

For more information or to register contact
Haleigh Coar at 240-542-2033 or

hcoar@greenbeltmd.gov

C I T Y  O F  G R E E N B E L T
G A I L  P R O G R A M

 Lunch will be provided to volunteers.
Service hours can be provided to students. 

THE THIRD THURSDAY OF EVERY MONTH
Volunteers Needed: 10 am - 4 pm

*Hours are flexible*
Greenbelt Community Center

15 Crescent Rd, Greenbelt, MD 20770

SMART CYCLING CLASSES FOR AGES 16+
Confident Riding: Led by a League of American Bicyclist 

Instructor. This is a blended learning course which combines 
an online session: Traffic Skills 101 and in-person basic riding 
drills. This course is for participants who are currently riding 

and would like to continue learning confident riding skills such 
as: starting and stopping, turning, weaving, and gradual brak-

ing. Helmet and bike required. 
Th 3/18; 4/15; 5/20 from 5:30pm-7:30pm R: $35, NR: $45 
On-site class meets at Beltway Plaza- Back Parking Area. 

Traffic Skills: Continuation from Confident Riding, a prereq-
uisite. advanced bike handling drills such as quick stop, rock 

dodge, and quick turn. Helmet and bike required. 
Sa 3/20; 4/17; 5/22 From10:00am-12:00pm  R: $25, NR: $35  

Location: Meet at Beltway Plaza- Back Parking Area
See www.greenbeltmd.gov/recreation to register or  

call 301-937-2200

Proof of Greenbelt residency (mail 
from federal, state, or local government 
agency displaying parent's name and 
residential address)
State-issued photo ID
Each child's birth certificate

Please note updated eligibility
requirements:

Emergency�
Diaper�

Distribution�
Program

Greenbelt Residents: Need 
support with diapers?

In response to the COVID-19 outbreak, the
Greenbelt Nursery Project is supporting Greenbelt families in 

need of diapers on Thursday, March 18th, 2021

Katherine Farzin
City of Greenbelt
25 Crescent Road, Greenbelt, MD 20770
Office: (240) 542-2019

REGISTRATION REQUIRED 
Please register online at: 

https://forms.gle/Y53vcRBJW8y8rN6g9 

After registering, you will
receive pick-up details.

Free Produce

Distribution

THE MONTHLY PRODUCE DISTRIBUTION

IS BACK WITH A NEW LOCATION!

MARCH 18, 2021

1:00PM-3:00PM

 

GREENBELT COMMUNITY CENTER

15 CRESCENT ROAD, 

GREENBELT, MD 20770

 

GROUND FLOOR EAST IS LOCATED NEAR

ROUNDABOUT AND FLAGPOLE
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Greenbelt 301.474.4144 | Shipley’s Choice Medical Park 410.987.8800

MCCARL
 DENTAL GROUP

www.McCarlDental.com

 
  INCLUDES DENTAL EXAM CLEANING AND X-RAYS

We Welcome New Patients!

Over 500 5-star reviews!

Dr. Jay McCarl, Dr. Dianna Lee, Dr. Clayton McCarl, Dr. Richard Duarte, and Dr. David McCarl 
are licensed general dentists.

$55 NEW PATIENT discount

COVID Infection Control Certified

Babe Ruth
Baseball Signups

Players 13-15
And 16-18

Call Ian at 
240-305-7458

greenbeltbaberuth.com

The number of students going 
back to school this spring in the 
Prince George’s County Public 
Schools (PGCPS) system is about 
30 percent or 36,600, PGCPS 
CEO Monica Goldson announced 
at a school system town hall 
meeting on March 1. 

Individual schools may have 
a different percentage. Eleanor 
Roosevelt High School Princi-
pal Reginald McNeill said that 
about 15 percent of the 2,600 
students who attend the high 
school answered the survey say-
ing they would come back. So, 
he is expecting on the order of 
390 pupils to be physically in the 
building in April, “but that could 
change as we get more accurate 
numbers.”

The hybrid plans call for the 
students who attend in person 
to be in the school building two 
days a week starting April 8 for 
phase one (special education, 
preK – grade 6, grade 12) and 

P.G. County Schools to Open 
With Virtual and Hybrid Classes

by Amy Hansen

April 15 for phase two (grades 7 
– 11). The teachers will be work-
ing with both virtual learners and 
in-person learners simultaneously. 

Spring sports are scheduled to 
resume countywide. According to 
the PGCPS hybrid plan, coaches 
may begin in-person afterschool 
conditioning and outdoor work-
outs on Wednesday, March 10 
for student athletes. Spring sports 
season practice will begin Tues-
day, April 6. 

The school system’s spring 
break is scheduled from Monday, 
March 29 through Monday, April 
5. The last day of school for stu-
dents will be Tuesday, June 15; 
for teachers, the last day will be 
Wednesday, June 16.

In other educational news, the 
State Board of Education decided 
at the beginning of March to not 
require standardized testing this 
spring. The tests will be post-
poned until fall and shortened.

An Eleanor Roosevelt High School English classroom is set up for 
hybrid in-person and online learners. Normally each classroom has 
at least 30 students, often more.
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When the pandemic forced 
schools to shift to online learn-
ing this year, the Parent Teacher 
Associations (PTAs) of some of 
Greenbelt’s schools took to the 
medium as well. They are learn-
ing how to best communicate 
with teachers, parents and stu-
dents without ever seeing them. 

Greenbelt Elementary School 
PTA Vice President Jessica 
O’Roark said that before the pan-
demic, their PTA met five times 
a year in person and now those 
meetings are all online. 

“One of the benefits or kind 
of one of the perks of being able 
to do it through Zoom is that it’s 
actually allowed for teachers to 
join our meetings,” O’Roark said. 
“It’s often parents, and our prin-
cipal and vice principal. Since it’s 
now on Zoom teachers can access 
it more easily. Before, they would 
have had to either stay late after 
the workday to come to a seven 
o’clock meeting or come back to 
school in the evening.”

There has been a similar expe-
rience at Eleanor Roosevelt High 
School (ERHS). Parent Teacher 
Student Association (PTSA) Pres-
ident Tyrome Smith said that they 
have more participation in their 
meetings. “Where we will usu-
ally have maybe 20 people, you 
know, we’re getting 40 people, 
50 people a session, which is 
completely different,” Smith said. 
“It’s a brand-new way for us to 
think about.”

Teacher appreciat ion has 
been something important to 
both schools’ PTAs. Food was 
important for both. Smith said 
that members of the PTA did a 
fundraiser to feed the teachers 
where they raised over $2,000. 
Greenbelt Elementary has done 
gift baskets throughout the school 
year with items the teachers can 
choose themselves, O’Roark said. 

While communication with 
the parents and teachers has been 
easier, it’s been harder to plan for 
the students.  

Greenbelt Schools’ PTAs 
Adapt to an Online World

by Melinda Thompson

In a normal year, the biggest 
fundraiser for the elementary 
school is a used book sale at the 
Greenbelt Labor Day Festival. 
With it being cancelled, they got 
creative. 

“And what we ended up doing 
was people volunteered to just 
put out their own books in their 
front yard and we kind of made 
a map [where] people could pin 
their location,” O’Roark said. 
“And then on that weekend of 
Labor Day in September, peo-
ple could just stop in yards and 
choose books they wanted. And 
then if they were able to make a 
donation online, they could.”

Smith said that ERHS has 
started making the most of tech-
nology. They hosted a successful 
online dance party with DJ Sci-
entific on Discord, and started an 
eSports league for their students 
with funding from an Advisory 
Committee on Education (ACE) 
grant. 

As the plans for hybrid learn-
ing are being finalized, the 

Even a pandemic couldn't stop the Greenbelt Elementary School 
PTA Labor Day Booksale. A browser looks for an end-of-summer 
book on Woodland Way, one of the many sites in the neighborhood 
where donors set up book displays.
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school’s PTAs are figuring out 
what they can do to help. 

O’Roark said that the PTA 
is prepared to do whatever the 
school needs as it transitions to 
hybrid learning. They’re willing 
to donate money for masks and 
school supplies but are waiting to 
hear what is needed. 

“We’re going to be involved 
in making sure that the communi-
cation that goes out to the parents 
makes sense, that it’s informed,” 
Smith said. “They forward things 
to us. We forward it on our par-
ticular communications channels, 
and that’s how we are keeping 
this going. That’s our job.”

Melinda Thompson is a Uni-
versity of Maryland journalism 
student writing for the News 
Review.

Early blooms bring hope of spring.
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Ty ro m e  S m i t h ,  E l e a n o r  
Roosevelt High School PTSA 
President

Jessica O'Roark, Greenbelt 
Elementary School PTA Vice 
President
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Teen Library Resources
Vist pgcmls.info/teens for li-

brary resources for teens. Brain-
fuse HelpNow offers an array 
of learning resources, including 
SkillSurfer, a library of lessons, 
videos, tests and more. The li-
brary also helps students prepare 
for standardized tests and writ-
ing college admissions essays 
through the EBSCO LearningEx-
press online resource. Prepare for 
the PSAT/NMSQT, ACT, SAT, 
AP, ASVAB and more to ad-
vance higher education and vo-
cational opportunities. Check the 
PGCMLS virtual events calendar 
regularly for related programming, 
such as virtual career chats and 
conversations about the college 
experience.

http://greenbeltbaberuth.com
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44B Ridge Road 
Greenbelt, MD 20770

New Listing!

Realtor®

m 301.789.6294
kim.kash@compass.com

             Compass is a licensed real estate brokerage that 
abides by Equal Housing Opportunity laws. Information 
is compiled from sources deemed reliable but is not 
guaranteed. All measurements and square footages are 
approximate. This is not intended to solicit property already 
listed. Compass is licensed as Compass Real Estate in DC 
and as Compass in Virginia and Maryland. 660 Pennsylvania 
Avenue SE Suite 300 Washington, DC 20003 | 202.545.6900

This charming townhouse 
has one of the smartest 
kitchen designs we’ve seen 
in GHI! This 3 bedroom 1 
bath has hardwood floors 
throughout, a beautifully 
upgraded bath, great deck, 
and even a raised kitchen 
garden. Listed at $185,000

Open House on Saturday:
03/13 From 1:00PM - 3:00PM

 

 

Advertising: Camera-ready - 2 Column Spread x __” 

Greenbelt News Review issue of January 14, 2021 

From: Greenbelt Homes, Inc.  

Maesha McNeill – 301-474-4161, Ext. 1128, March 9, 2021 

 

 
PRELIMINARY AGENDA  

GHI BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
Thursday, March 18, 2021 

 

 
    
    

 

   

A. GHI Special Open Session – starts at 7:00 p.m. (open to members and visitors) 
• Approve Motion to Hold Executive Session Meeting on March 18, 2021 

 
B. GHI Executive Session – starts after the GHI Special Open Session meeting 

adjourns (closed to members and visitors)  
• Approve Minutes of Executive Session Meeting held on February 18, 2021 
• Request by a Non-Member for Permission to Reside in a GHI Unit 
• Contract for Repairing and Waterproofing Gardenside Foundation Wall between 

Two Larger Townhomes -2nd  reading  
• Contract for 2021-2022 Waste Disposal Services - 1st reading 
• Member Complaint Matters 
• Member Financial Matters 

 
C. GHI Regular Open Session – starts at 7:45 p.m. (open to members and visitors) 

• Announcement of Executive Session Meetings Held on March 4, 2021 and 
March 8, 2021  

• Announcement of Executive Session Meeting Held on March 18, 2021 
• Approve Minutes of Special Open Session Meeting Held on February 18, 2021 
• Approve Minutes of Regular Open Session Meeting Held on February 18, 2021 
• Task Force  Recommendation re: Recreational Vehicle (RV)/Boat Lot 

Procedures 
• Bicycle Committee Proposal to Establish a Bicycle Repair Station 
• Buildings Committee Recommendation for Testing GHI’s Water Supply 
• Consider Filling a Vacant Board Position 
• Request for GHI to Sign a Letter to Support Funding of the Cooperative 

Development Program.  
• Request by an External Organization for a Contribution 
• Clarification of an Item in the Finance Committee’s Recommendation re: 

Instituting Charges for Processing GHI Permits 
 

You may register in advance for this Zoom meeting on Mar 18, 2021 by accessing the 
following link: 
https://zoom.us/meeting/register/tJUkcOCopjIqGdWozeCheQlZE3MDtn0qaGCz 
 
After registering, you will receive a confirmation email containing information about 
joining the meeting. 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

To request a sign language interpreter for a board meeting,  
go to http://www.ghi.coop/content/interpreter-request-form, 
contact us by phone (301-474-4161) or fax (301-474-4006). 

Regular Board meetings are open to Members 
For more information, visit our website: www.ghi.coop 

  

The Rude Mechanicals in resi-
dence at Greenbelt Arts Center 
(GAC) will present an innovative 
production of William Shake-
speare’s Hamlet, live online for 
six performances, opening Friday, 
March 12. Hamless is an adapta-
tion of Shakespeare’s Hamlet, ed-
ited to remove the title character 
entirely.

While Hamlet never appears 
onscreen, his presence is felt 
in every tense moment as his 
family and friends struggle to 
keep the peace within the Danish 
court, avoid a war with Norway 
and quell a rebellion, all while 
tiptoeing around young Ham-
let’s increasingly unstable moods. 
In this Zoom adaptation, King 
Claudius and Queen Gertrude, 
the Danish courtiers and the Nor-
wegian invaders all speak their 
minds about the Prince – and 
each other.

Director Erin Nealer, who 
adapted the script, said, “This 
past year has been so full of 
disconnection, depression and 
distrust. I couldn’t bring myself 
to add to our collective malaise 
by introducing audiences to the 
moody, volatile Prince Hamlet. 
The character leads the audience 
and the rest of the Danish court 
by the hand to his bleak point of 

Next at GAC Is Hamless: 
Hamlet Without Hamlet 

view. This caused me to question 
what would happen to the story 
if I cut out Hamlet’s presence 
entirely? What would remain?”

She continued, “To my de-
light, a whole new play emerged 
from this exercise, one bursting 
with political intrigue, gossip and 
poetry that’s often cut in a more 
traditional version of Hamlet. 
Without Hamlet’s constant edito-
rializing, the remaining characters 
can speak for themselves. The 
cast worked to peel back layers 
of preconceptions around these 
famous roles and we spent re-
hearsals focused on their own 
actions and words instead of 
experiencing the show through 
Hamlet’s jaded, dispassionate 
lens.”

During Covid-19, the Green-
belt Arts Center is bringing on-
line productions of important 
works to the residents of Green-
belt and the surrounding area. 

There is a suggested donation 
for viewing the show, which will 
support both the Greenbelt Arts 
Center and The Rude Mechani-
cals. Live online performances 
are 7 p.m. on Fridays and Satur-
days, March 12, 13, 19, 20, and 
2 p.m. on Sundays, March 14 
and 21.

Allison McAlister (Laertes) and Jacqueline Youm (King Claudius) 
read a letter from Hamlet.
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City Notes
Park Rangers will expand pa-

trols as attendance by maskless 
visitors and illegal parking in-
crease. Animal Control set feral 
cat traps; two captured cats were 
neutered and released. A kitten 
was adopted, leaving three cats 
and three dogs in the shelter. At 
the Dog Park, Horticulture/Parks 
removed a deteriorated shed and 
remediated standing water. 

Refuse/Recycling collected 
27.24 tons of refuse and 11.90 
tons of recyclables.  Sustainabil-
ity/Environmental held a Maglev 
Task Force meeting and co-pre-
sented a workshop on invasive 
species. Building Maintenance 
installed a transformer in the 
Community Center kiln room. 

Recreation Administration 
sought Covid-19 vaccination in-
vitations for non-classified staff. 
Increasing onsite recreation in-
cluded Mom’s Morning Out, lim-
ited dance classes and Fit Fam-
ily Hour. Therapeutic Recreation 
Zoom-monitored meetings and 
classes and facilitated 34 senior 
meal deliveries.

Greenbelt Homes, Inc. (GHI), 
consider themselves “a com-
munity for people who value 
community” but they understand 
that life gets busy and sometimes 
people need a friendly nudge or 
helping hand to make the most 
of this great community. That is 
why the GHI Member Outreach 
Committee is introducing the 
Court Communicator Program. 

The role of the Court Commu-
nicator is to facilitate communica-
tion, encourage cooperative spirit 
and community, and coordinate 
activities within a court or group 
of courts. The duties are to wel-
come new members to the court 
and foster community building in 
the court by encouraging court 
activities. The Court Communi-
cators should know who lives in 
the court and assist in bringing 
court concerns to GHI manage-
ment, and, most of all, make sure 
GHI members have the informa-
tion they need to be satisfied and 
happy cooperative members. 

The program is managed 
through the Member Outreach 
Committee. This committee wants 
to encourage GHI’s many mem-
bers to get to know their neigh-
bors and help their neighbors get 
to know one another. Everyone is 
busy and probably dealing with 
more stress in the past year than 
many other years combined.  But 
isn’t this why you moved into 
a cooperative – to give back to 
your community in ways that 
you can? The committee is hop-
ing this program will be an en-

GHI Committee Launches 
Court Communicator Program

by the GHI Communications Committee 

couragement for members to find 
ways to get together (safely), 
to be connected and to grow in 
relationship. 

Those who already are an 
“unofficial” Court Communicator 
should consider becoming an of-
ficial one.  Whether they realize 
it or not, they have a lot to offer 
this group of volunteers and the 
Member Outreach Committee. 

This position is meant to be 
a positive influence on the court 
and its activities. The position 
conveys no power or authority, 
nor should it be a burdensome 
role for those who participate.  
The Court Communicator can 
help GHI pass along valuable 
information to members in their 
court and sometimes be a liaison 
between the member and GHI 
to provide information on emer-
gency and city services. 

The Member Outreach Com-
mittee would like to help the 
Court Communicators be support-
ed, resourced, valued, connected 
and inspired.   Many members 
have already been doing these 
things without being named Court 
Communicators, and the hope is 
that many will sign up and help 
others to learn and grow.   More 
members who care about their 
neighbors may come forward 
(some eagerly, others cautiously) 
to help their courts, groups of 
courts, super-blocks and the com-
munity as a whole flourish and 
thrive. 

F i n d  o u t  m o r e  a b o u t 
the program by attending an 

in fo rma t ive  Zoom ses s ion 
o n  M o n d a y,  M a r c h  2 2  a t 
7 p.m. Register in advance 
at us02web.zoom.us/meeting/
register/tZIvcOGorDkuGNTi_
NJSY3GYIjmFk9IFpuFW. 

T h e  M e m b e r  O u t r e a c h 
Committee can be reached at 
GHIMemberOutreach@gmail.
com  to find out more.    

Nonprofit? 
Get your 

message here for 
$30

www.GreenbeltNewsReview.com

http://us02web.zoom.us/meeting/register/tZIvcOGorDkuGNTi_NJSY3GYIjmFk9IFpuFW
http://us02web.zoom.us/meeting/register/tZIvcOGorDkuGNTi_NJSY3GYIjmFk9IFpuFW
http://us02web.zoom.us/meeting/register/tZIvcOGorDkuGNTi_NJSY3GYIjmFk9IFpuFW
mailto:GHIMemberOutreach@gmail.com
mailto:GHIMemberOutreach@gmail.com
http://www.GreenbeltNewsReview.com
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Greenbelt 
Seniors  
Softball 
League

Season is starting 
Men 60 and over 

Women 50 and over 
in good health  

Contact  
George Harrison  
(301) 538-3636

ON ST. PATRICK'S DAY

EVERYONE IS A BIT IRISH! 

Corned Beef & Cabbage on the Deli Hot Bar

Irish Soda Bread & Steel Cut Oats

Irish Beers� �uinness0 Harp0 & Killian's

In Historic Roosevelt Center

www.greenbelt.coop

We Have What You Want to Enjoy the Luck of the Irish!

Passover

         3/27-4/4

Easter  4/4
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VACCINE continued from page 1

they haven’t vaccinated a compa-
rable fraction of their population.  
County Executive Angela Also-
brooks, in her last email report 
on Friday, March 5, claims that 
they could have vaccinated more 
people if they had more shots.

Numbers Game  
According to the state’s data 

website, for weeks 9 through 11 
of vaccine distribution, Mont-
gomery, Baltimore and Prince 
George’s counties each received 
enough vaccine for 3.3, 2.5 
and 3.4 percent of their respec-
tive populations – yet Prince 
George’s, which received the 
highest percentage of material, 
also has the lowest percentage 
vaccinated.  

One possible factor is how the 
shots were distributed.  A presen-
tation describing how many shots 
each county has received of its 
share of state supplies and how 
they were handled can be found 
online. The link to it is a little 
hard to find.  Go to coronavirus.
maryland.gov/#Vaccine and select 
Vaccine Data from the top task 
bar.  Go to the graph called Vac-
cines by Date, and click on the 
right arrowhead just under that 
graph.  That gives shots by coun-
ty and in the top right corner of 
the panel is “Geographic Vaccine 
Allocation by County Weeks 9 to 
11.” The graphs for each county 
do not include vaccines distribut-
ed to state-wide mass sites (e.g., 
Six Flags).  Weeks 9 to 11 is not 
defined but presumably refers to 
late January or February.

No Consistent Pattern
Counties have elected to dis-

tribute their vaccines in very 
different ways and the Prince 
George’s picture does not look 
like any of the others.  Counties 
vary widely in the percentage 
given to local health authorities 
(from 26 percent to 78 percent) 
but in general, the largest re-
cipients in a county are health 
departments and hospitals – with 
retail pharmacies trailing and 
“Federally Qualified Health Care 
and Large Provider Practices” 
picking up a percent or two.  

Prince George’s allocation is 
spread among the health depart-
ment, retail pharmacies, hospitals 
and “large providers” much more 
evenly than in any other county, 
as shown in the pie chart, where-
as Montgomery is more typical.  
A substantial fraction of Prince 
George’s allocation (about 17 per-
cent) over the three-week period 
went to Kaiser Permanente in 
Largo (5,000 doses), with 3,000 
each to Giant and Safeway, 8,230 
to hospitals and 11,500 (38 per-
cent) to the Health Department.  
Among hospitals receiving doses, 
nearby Doctors Hospital received 
2,200 doses, Adventist scored 900 
(it has a new facility in Largo), 
MedStar got 800 and the Univer-

sity of Maryland Capital Region 
Hub received 4,330 (includes 
Prince George’s Hospital Center 
in Cheverly and facilities in Lau-
rel and Bowie).  

In contrast ,  Montgomery 
County’s doses (higher in total 
number in proportion to their 
larger population) went to hospi-
tals (50 percent), pharmacies (9 
percent), the health department 
(37 percent) and only 2 percent 
went to the large provider cat-
egory with 700 out of 900 such 
doses going to the Kaiser center 
in Gaithersburg.  Kaiser also 
received 8 percent of Baltimore 
County’s total doses for its facil-
ity there – all the large provider 
action.  Non-Kaiser large provid-
ers otherwise were allocated less 
than 3 percent of available doses 
in the handful of other counties 
where they figured in the graphs 
at all.   

Why Kaiser
Kaiser is a nonprofit that pro-

vides highly integrated care for 
its members, but also has a long 

history of collaboration with lo-
cal jurisdictions – for example, 
Kaiser provides free care to unin-
sured children in Prince George’s 
County.  It also received doses 
designated to vaccinate county 
teachers ahead of returning to 
classrooms and a separate alloca-
tion for the Six Flags mass vac-
cination site.  Kaiser continues to 
expand in the county, with a new 
facility planned for Hyattsville 
in 2022. 

As reported earlier in the 
News Review, Kaiser was exem-
plary in systematically reaching 
out to its oldest and most frail 
members in a coordinated cam-
paign that got them vaccinated 
early in the game.  

Following Guidance
Requests to clarify how Kai-

ser distributed the 5,000 shots 
not specifically designated were 
answered only by the following 
statement from their public affairs 
representative, Marisa Lavine. 
“We receive vaccine allocations 
from the Maryland Department 

On Monday, March 15, Reel 
and Meal will feature the film 
I Am Greta. The showing be-
gins at 7 p.m. and entry to the 
Zoom event starts at 6:45 p.m. A 
discussion will follow. Registra-
tion is required at tinyurl.com/
ygyxfdzg.

Reel and Meal partners this 
month  wi th  Can You Hear 
Us?, an impact campaign for 
I Am Greta, a Hulu original 
documentary. “This campaign 
works to amplify grassroots 
climate action to reframe our 
relationship with the planet,” 
according to its website.  “To 
do this, we need all youth to 
join in the movement. We need 
collaboration across generations. 
We need our families and friends 
to support leaders who will 
protect our resources.” For more 
information, visit canyouhearus.
org.

I Am Greta is the story of 
Swedish teenage vegan climate 
activist Greta Thunberg from 
Swedish director Nathan Gross-
man. Starting with her one-person 
school strike for climate action 
outside the Swedish Parliament, 
Grossman follows Greta – a shy 
schoolgirl with Asperger’s syn-
drome – in her rise to promi-
nence and her galvanizing glob-
al impact as she sparks school 
strikes around the world. The 
film culminates with her wind-
powered voyage across the Atlan-
tic Ocean to speak at the United 
Nations Climate Action Summit 
in New York City.

Reel & Meal Presents Story 
Of Greta Thunberg in Film

Reel and Meal, a monthly film 
series focused on environmental, 
social justice and animal rights 
issues, is organized by Beaver-
dam Creek Watershed Watch 
Group, Green Vegan Network-
ing, Utopia Film Festival and the 
Prince George’s County Peace 
and Justice Coalition. On the 
third Monday of every month, the 
groups present a film and discus-
sion, encourage participants to 
enjoy a vegan meal and consider 
moving toward a plant-based, lo-
cally sourced lifestyle to support 
our environmental, social justice 
and animal rights mission. 

As part of the monthly docu-
mentary series, Greenbelt Co-op 
Supermarket offers a vegan meal 
in support of Reel and Meal’s 
mission. This month’s menu fea-
tures a 100-percent vegan macro 
pad Thai and Thai dumplings 
with steamed broccoli. Cost is 
nominal for participants. To pre-
order, phone the deli at 301-
474-0522 by 1 p.m. on Monday, 
March 15 for pick-up between 4 
and 7 p.m. at the deli. Depending 
on demand, there may be dinners 
on a walk-in basis, if not pre-
ordered. This month, the first 24 
orders receive a complimentary 
vegan cupcake courtesy of Wilma 
Bakes Cakes and Green Vegan 
Networking.

For further information on the 
evening’s program, check out 
Reel and Meal’s Facebook page, 
the Reel and Meal webpage or 
call Cam MacQueen at 443-221-
0519.

of Health at the Kaiser Perman-
ente Largo Medical Center. This 
includes vaccine for our mem-
bers and staff, which we provide 
at our Lanham Rehabilitation 
Center, and specific allocations 
of vaccine for the mass vac-
cination site at Six Flags or for 
the vaccinations we provide, in 

partnership with the state and 
Prince George’s County health 
departments, and for vaccinations 
we provide to Prince George’s 
County Public Schools staff. We 
follow state and county health 
department guidance in our vac-
cinations for our members, staff 
and the community.” 

Pie charts from 
the state vaccine 
data site show 
the differing pat-
terns of distri-
bution among 
counties.  
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http://coronavirus.maryland.gov/#Vaccine
http://coronavirus.maryland.gov/#Vaccine
http://tinyurl.com/ygyxfdzg
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http://canyouhearus.org
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Elder Caregiver (Silver Spring)
  Highly-dependable and extremely  compassionate Caregiver with 11+ years' exten-
sive experience in providing timely and friendly care to elderly and disabled clients. 
A warm-hearted individual who performs personal care activities in a manner that 
maximizes clients independence and dignity in a safe environment. Poised to work as 
an active member of an enthusiastic care giving team is seeking meaningful employ-
ment in the Washington DC metro area.

Monicamanzano585@yahoo.com or phone (301) 646-2132

Based on information released by the Greenbelt Police Department, 
www.greenbeltmd.gov/police 

Dates and times are those when police were first contacted about 
incidents.

Police Blotter

The Department is offering a reward of up to $1,000 for information 
leading to the arrest and conviction of a suspect in any of the unsolved 

crimes reported in the blotter.   
Call 1-866-411-TIPS.

People may anonymously report suspected drug activity by calling the 
Drug Tip Line at 240-542-2145.

Robbery
March 3, 5:45 a.m., Edmon-

ston Court near Edmonston Road. 
Two men approached a man who 
was walking home and demanded 
his property. He refused, at which 
time one of them produced a 
knife and cut him on the arm. He 
was driven to a local hospital by 
a family member and police were 
contacted.

Handgun Arrest
February  25 ,  9 :37  p .m. , 

9100 block Edmonston Road. A 
26-year-old nonresident was ar-
rested and charged with posses-
sion of a handgun after a traffic 
stop. He was transported to the 
Department of Corrections for 
a hearing before a district court 
commissioner.

Theft
February 25, 5902 Cherry-

wood Terrace. On February 21 a 
package was taken from the front 
stoop of a residence.

February 25, 2:18 p.m., 7810 
Hanover Parkway. Packages that 
were supposed to be delivered 
to a woman were instead given 
to a man who allegedly showed 
the delivery person the woman’s 
identification. He fled in a ve-
hicle described as a black Nissan 
Rogue.

February 26, 5:44 p.m., 7555 
Greenbelt Road. An unattended 
wallet was taken at Subway. A 
surveillance tape showed the per-
son who did this to be a woman.

February 28, 8003 Lakecrest 
Drive. A black, red and white Hi-
land 26” bicycle was taken from 
the patio area of a residence.

Peeping Tom
February 24, 10:30 p.m., 6900 

block Hanover Parkway. A Peep-
ing Tom/attempted burglary oc-
curred when a woman saw a 
man staring at her through her 
first floor bedroom window. He 
then attempted to gain entry by 
forcing open the window before 
he fled.

February 25, 9 p.m., 6622 
Lake Park Drive. A woman in-
side her bedroom observed a 
man looking at her through her 
window. She went outside to 
confront him, at which time he 
fled on foot, carrying a bag of 
what appeared to be personal 
belongings.

Vehicle Crime
There is a change in status 

for the black 4-door 2019 Toy-
ota Corolla with Maryland tags 
6DN0840, previously reported 
stolen on February 13 in the 
vicinity of 5915 Cherrywood 
Terrace and supposedly recovered 
the same day by Metropolitan Po-
lice. That information was sent to 
Greenbelt Police in error and the 
vehicle is still missing.

A gray 2011 Toyota Sienna 
bearing Maryland tags 9DH8708 
was stolen from a delivery driver 
on March 2 from 9120 Edmon-
ston Court. He went to deliver a 
package and left the engine run-
ning with the key in the ignition. 
As he was returning to the car he 
saw a man get inside and drive 
away, last seen headed toward 
Edmonston Terrace and Springhill 
Drive.

Three more vehicles were sto-
len. A gray 4-door 2017 Toyo-
ta Corolla with Maryland tags 
5DZ4763 was left unlocked and 
with the engine running on Feb-
ruary 25 on Market Lane near 
Springhill Lane. The person who 
had left it saw a man in a red 
vest jacket enter it and drive 
away.

Also stolen on February 25 
was a black 2013 C-70 with 
Maryland tags 71566HT, left with 
engine running and key in the 
ignition at 127 Lakeside Drive. A 
red 4-door 2010 Honda Accord 
with Maryland tags 4BK0686 
was taken on March 2 from 6001 
Cherrywood Court.

Rear Maryland tag 7CV4598 
was taken from 7710 Hanover 
Parkway on February 25 and on 
February 28 two Maryland tags 
1BX0971 were taken from 9136 
Edmonston Court.

Four handicap placards were 
taken from four vehicles at 5811 
Cherrywood Lane on February 27 
after windows had been broken to 
gain access. One handicap plac-
ard was recovered the same day 
during a traffic stop by Prince 
George’s County Police in the 
6100 block Livingston Road in 
Oxon Hill.

On February 25 a rear driver’s 
side window was broken and 
power tools were removed at 
5819 Cherrywood Lane.

PEACE PRIZE continued from page 1

him and his colleagues validates 
their work and shows the world’s 
awareness and appreciation for 
their labors and sacrifices.  It bol-
sters them as they pursue the dif-
ficult and often dangerous quest 
to improve the living conditions 
of the many struggling to survive 
on the brink of catastrophe.  He 
notes with regret that the number 
of people in the world living in 
these desperate circumstances has 
grown significantly over the last 
year.  He sees the effects of in-
creased armed conflict in already 
impoverished nations being am-
plified by the impact of the pan-
demic and the increased incidence 
of extreme weather events related 
to climate change.  He says, with 
regret, that he expects this trend 
will continue to get worse.

Funding WFP
WFP is the world’s largest 

humanitarian agency and depends 
not on statutory contributions, as 
the United Nations does for its 
political programs, but must go 
directly, each year, cap-in-hand, 
to international governments to 
fund its work.  Optimistically, 
perhaps, the Nobel Peace Prize 
may open those national pockets 
a little further. Private citizens 
can also contribute through wfp.
org/support-us/stories/donate. 

Bred in the Bone 
Speaking from his base in 

Rome, Hourihan said that he 
grew up in a home where there 
was a commitment to a bet-
ter world.  His father, Dr. John 
J. Hourihan, an anthropologist, 
taught at Maryland, George 
Washington and Howard univer-
sities before moving to USAID.  
Hourihan tells us, “My father 
passed away the day after we 
received the prize. I will always 
be thankful I got to share that 
moment with him.” Hourihan’s 
mother, Christine Ellen Roach, 
continues to work providing so-
cial safety net services for foster 
children and veterans  on the big 
island of Hawaii.

The family’s regular duty 
tours abroad brought home to 
the growing boy a sense of a 
world wider and much less fair 
or benevolent than his idyllic 
Greenbelt existence.  His family 
also found in Greenbelt what he 
remembers as a much higher than 
usual percentage of like-minded 
people that his parents felt com-
fortable with.  In his growing-up 
world, the emphasis was consis-
tently on helping others and he’s 
always seen that as a priority for 
his own life. 

Threats Worldwide
Hourihan noted that for a 

while last year, WFP operated 
the largest airline in the world, 
chartering so many planes to 
carry food, medical supplies, 
personnel and other essentials 

to hard-hit areas that, with com-
mercial flights reduced, it had 
more planes in the air than any 
regular airline.  Regrettably, he 
notes, the need to deploy such a 
service for the global community 
reflects growing short- and long-
term desperate needs.  His travels 
for the agency reflect an itinerary 
of mayhem, strife and destruc-
tion that include Afghanistan, the 
Libyan border with Egypt during 
Arab Spring, South Sudan and 
Bangladesh plus the Philippines 
and the Bahamas after major 
hurricanes. In his work, he’s ev-
erywhere a tourist doesn’t want 
to be.

Closer to Home
The News Review thanks 

Hourihan for taking out time 
from a busy and committed life 
to talk to its reporter and to 
Schuster for her informative Post 
story and being so helpful mak-
ing the connection.  

While it may arguably not 
compare to the fanfare of a No-
bel Peace Prize, both have re-
ceived a standing invitation to 
tour the News Review’s Com-
munity Center newsroom. It is 
situated in what was quite likely 
Hourihan’s kindergarten class-
room. 

The infant Colin with his parents, John H. Hourihan and Christine 
Roach (and period wallpaper), circa 1979.
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A GHI cinderblock unit gets a layer of pink insulation.  Insula-
tion was not included during the original construction of the 
cinderblock homes.
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CLASSIFIED ADVERTISING 

Traditional		  Monuments		  Cremation
Funerals					     Service

 Donald V. Borgwardt
Funeral Home, P.A.

Family owned and operated
4400 Powder Mill Rd.
Beltsville, Md. 20705-2751	
(301) 937-1707		
www.borgwardtfuneralhome.com
  

Pre-Need Counseling
By Appointment

RICHARD K. GEHRING, HOME IMPROVEMENT
SPECIALIST IN REMODELING & REPAIRS

CARPENTRY – DRYWALL – PAINTING
KITCHENS – BATHROOMS

SIDING – WINDOWS – DOORS – DECKS
LICENSED – INSURED – LEAD PAINT CERTIFIED

MHIC #84145
PHONE 301-448-8703

  
                                            

Personal Injury, Civil, Criminal, Traffic Matters, DUI, Business Law &
Incorporation, Estate Planning & Administration, and

G.H.I. Settlements

66330055  IIvvyy  LLaannee,,  SSuuiittee  440088,,  GGrreeeennbbeelltt,,  MMDD  2200777700
330011--222200--33111111

LAW OFFICES OF
PATRICK J. MCANDREW, LLC.

w

Greenbelt Auto & Truck Repair Inc.
159 Centerway Road
Greenbelt, Maryland 20770

301-982-2582
www.greenbeltautoandtruck.com

A.S.E.

A complete service facility equipped to 
perform all service requirements that your 
manufacturer recommends to comply with 
Preventive Maintenance service sched-
ules & extended warranty programs!  Also, 
routine repairs that keep your vehicles 
operating safely and reliably.

Master Certified Technicians

Auto-body, collision repairs and theft recovery damage
A.S.E. Certified Technicians, 
Insurance Claims Welcome.

Free estimates, please call for appointment

 
 Traditional Funerals 
 Memorial Services 
 Cremations 
 Flowers 
 Caskets, Vaults, Urns 
 Pre-Arrangements 
 Large on-site parking 

Family Owned and Operated  
since 1858 

301-927-6100             
www.gaschs.com 

4739 Baltimore Avenue 
Hyattsville, MD  20781 

Continental Movers
Free boxes

Local – Long Distance
$80 x two men
$90 x three men

301-340-0602
202-438-1489

www.continentalmovers.net

RATES
CLASSIFIED: $3.00 minimum for ten words.  15¢ for each ad-

ditional word.  Submit ad with payment to the News Review office by  
6 p.m. Tuesday, or to the News Review drop box in the Co-op gro-
cery store before 5 p.m. Tuesday, or mail to 15 Crescent Rd., Suite 
100, Greenbelt, MD 20770.

BOXED: $10 column inch.  Minimum 1.5 inches ($15).  Deadline 
2 p.m. Monday for ads that need to be set up, including those needing 
clip art and/or borders. 6 p.m. Tuesday for camera-ready ads.

NEEDED: Please include name, phone number and address with 
ad copy.  Ads not considered accepted until published.

DROP ads and payments in the mail slot in the exterior door of 
the News Review office. The door is located to the left of the main 
entrance on the east side of the Community Center (side closest to  
Roosevelt Center and the Municipal Building). 

AD DESK: 301-474-4131 or ads@greenbeltnewsreview.com.

HELP WANTED 

STYLIST, SHAMPOO HELP and nail 
tech. If you have a good following and 
remain employed with me for the term 
of one year, I will pay a $1,000 bonus 
at the end of the first year.  Dominick’s 
in Greenbelt.  301-980-9200.

LICENSED REAL ESTATE AGENT 
WANTED – Evenings and week-
ends. Guaranteed income. Please 
send experience and availability to  
greenbeltbroker@gmail.com.

LANDSCAPE LABORER – 3 years’ 
experience. Weeding, mulching and 
edging. Also 36” walk-behind. 301-
595-9344.

MERCHANDISE

WANTED: Original GHI interior doors 
and baseboard trim. Elizabeth, 252-
349-3186.

CRAFT MAKERS – Basic decorations 
/ accessories used for creating craft 
items for sale. For details please call 
Ellie 301-779-6204.

STAIR LIFTS – Never walk up steps 
again! Buy new or certified pre-owned 
stair lifts at reduced prices. Installa-
tion, lifetime warranty and free service 
contract included. Call (301) 448-5254.

REAL ESTATE

PROFESSIONAL 50+ FEMALE 
SEEKS ROOM – to rent in Historic 
Greenbelt. Rose 240-593-0444.

SERVICES

GREENBELT YARDMAN – By the 
job or by the hour. Call John 240-605-
0985.

NEED HELP STAYING HOME? 
CNA-GNA nursing assistant, 20 years’ 
experience, great recommendations. 
301-332-7063.

PATTI’S PETSITTING – By a Profes-
sional Animal Care Specialist.  All 
types of animals!  Insured!  Reason-
able rates!  References available. Patti, 
301-910-0050.

LAWN & ORDER has approved a 
yard stimulus program for Greenbelt 
residents just in time for spring! Seed-
ing, mulching, clean-up, fertilizing 
--- whatever it takes to rescue your yard 
after a long cold winter. Call Dennis at 
240-264-7638 and please remember 
to stay safe.

FRANK’S VIDEO CONVERSION 
– Convert VHS tapes/8mm movies 
slides to DVD. LP records to CD.  
(H) 240-295-3994, (C) 703-216-7293.

HOUSECLEANING – Over 20 years 
in Greenbelt area! Week, bi-weekly, 
monthly or one-time cleaning offered.  
Local references and free estimates 
available.  Debbie, 301-523-9884.

MISSY’S DECORATING – Serv-
ing Greenbelt for over 30 years. 
Interior painting. Free estimates.   
MHIC #26409.  Insured.  Call Missy, 
301-345-7273.

KELLAHER MAINTENANCE ENGI-
NEERING, LLC – Plumbing, electrical, 
painting, drywall, LEAF REMOVAL, 
landscape design, flower beds, bucket 
truck services, stump grinding, pruning 
trees & removal, pole lighting, power 
washing siding & decks. Mulch & top 
soil delivery. Dkellaher@hotmail.com. 
301-318-5472. Insured. Visa, Master-
Card, Discover.

LEW’S CUSTOM UPHOLSTERY – 
Free estimates, fabric samples, local 
business for over 30 years.  Call Missy, 
301-345-7273.

HAULING AND JUNK REMOVAL 
– Complete clean out, garages, houses, 
construction, debris, etc.  Licensed & 
insured – free estimates. Accept credit 
cards. Mike Smith, 301-346-0840.

ANGELA’S  HOUSE CLEAN-
ING – Cleaning your home like my 
own, at reasonable prices. Refer-
ence available in Greenbelt.  Ten 
years  professional  experience.  
AngelaLazo1@hotmail.com or 240-
645-5140.

DAVE’S HANDYMAN SERVICE – 
Drywall work, painting interior/exte-
rior, light construction, trim work, deck 
and shed repairs, cleaning and sealing. 
443-404-0449.

REFINISHING AND INSTALLING 
HARDWOOD FLOORS – Kitchens 
and baths remodeling, painting and 
drywall/plaster... Price structures that 
fit any budget... Call today for free 
estimate.... Licensed... insured... 301-
844-8897.

YARD SALES

VFW 8950 will host a FLEA MARKET 
every 8 a.m., Saturday & Sunday at 
9800 Good Luck Rd. 301-873-0663.

http://www.borgwardtfuneralhome.com
http://www.continentalmovers.net
mailto:greenbeltbroker@gmail.com
mailto:Dkellaher@hotmail.com
mailto:AngelaLazo1@hotmail.com
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GREENBELT SERVICE CENTER

Auto Repairs & 
Road Service

A.S.E. Certified Technicians 
Maryland State Inspections

161 CENTERWAY 
GREENBELT, MD 

301-474-8348

Realty 1, Inc. 
Our 33rd Year in Greenbelt 

330011  998822--00004444       
R1MD.com 

Linda Ivy 301-675-0585 
Mark Riley 301-792-3638 

H. Dwayne Taylor - 301-323-8384 
 

Leonard Wallace - Broker            
301-675-9036 

The Leader in 
Greenbelt Real Estate 

 

Remodeled Rambler 4 BR, 3 Bath 
home - new appliances, countertops, 
cabinets & more.  Walk-out finished 
basement with full bath & bedroom. 
Addition With Full Bath Downstairs 
2 BR GHI townhome with large family 
room/bedroom on main level.  Com-
pletely remodeled - opened kitchen. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Senior Living  55+Community 2Br 
2Ba condo w/fireplace & more! Remod-
eled w/new kitchen, modern baths, 
sunlit enclosed patio, new carpt & paint. 
Cape Cod Home  Investors - priced to 
sell!  3BR, 1 1/2 BA home with large 
fenced yard & 2 sheds.  Sep. dining 
rm., br & full bath on mn. lev. $208,900 
Estate Sale GHI 2 Bedroom townhome 
with hardwood floors, opened kitchen & 
breakfast bar.  Large fenced backyard 
opens onto protected woodlands. 
Brick Townhome with Addition Full 
bath on main level.  Remodeled kitchen 
& bath.  Central A/C, refinished hard-
wood flrs., shaded & fenced backyard. 
Large floorplan w/addition Half bath 
on main level.  Masonry townhome w/
fenced backard & brick patio.  Zoned 
HVAC system, 11’ x 17’ master br. 
Cape Cod SFH 3br 2 1/2ba home with 
rem. Kitchen, above-ground pool & 
wrap-around deck.  Finished basement 
with family room and office space. 
Townhome with 2 additions 2 bed-
room GHI home on fenced, corner lot.  
Large family room addition in back, 
extra storage in front.  Central HVAC. 
4 Bedroom 3 Level Townhome Mas-
ter bedroom & full bath on main level.  
Opened remodeled kitchen, fireplace in 
lr.  Backs to protected woodlands. 
Charlestowne Village Single-level 1-
br condo in Greenbelt - no stairs!  Par-
quet flooring throughout.  Remodeled 
kit. With S/S appliances.  $149,900 
Addition - Backs to Woodlands 
Completely remodeled throughout; half 
bath on main level.  Zoned HVAC sys-
tem.  Fenced yard, shed & raised deck. 
Brick Townhome 2 Bedroom GHI 
townhome remodeled throughout.  
Modern kitchen with s/s dishwasher.  
Hardwood both levels.  $169,900 
Upper Level One Bedroom GHI home 
with full-sized washer and dryer in 
separate laundry room.  Refinished 
hardwood flooring throughout.  Nice! 
2 BR Townhome Remodeled GHI 
home w/ new carpet fresh paint & ce-
ramic bath.  Priced to sell at $124,900 
Full Attached Inlaw apartment 5 BR, 
4 Bath home with lots of space.  Eleva-
tor to bedroom level; no stairs!  2 Full 
kitchens, generator, fireplace & more. 

Need to reach us right away?  
Text ‘Greenbelt’ to 8888000000 on 
your cell phone and get an in-
stant response!  We can show 
you any listing in Greenbelt.   

Scan here with your  
cell phone and go 
directly to our web-
site!  Search all of 
the MLS and more. 

SOLDSOLD  

SOLDSOLD  

SOLDSOLD  

Your Greenbelt Specialists 
In Roosevelt Center 

SOLDSOLD  

 

Have Buyer Seeking…. 
My Buyer would like a brick/block or Frame w/
addition!  Please call if you are looking to sell! 

 
 
 Sarah V. Liska  

Broker/Owner 
Freedom Realty 
Phone: 301.385.0523 
sarah@freedomrealtyhomes.com  
 

GARDENS continued from page 1

(these being, Hamilton Cemetery 
and Hamilton Homestead); the 
removal of wisteria patches and 
their conversion into open gar-
dens; and, the management of 
invasive plant species along the 
garden edges.  After five years, 
the area would be reassessed 
for further management.  Trees 
casting shade standing above 50 
feet and 70 feet, depending on 
the area, were the ones mostly 
earmarked for removal. 

In  the  opin ion  of  FPAB 
member John Paul Schmidt and 
GCGC member Stephanie Warner, 
who presented their analysis, the 
number of trees removed would 
not impinge destructively upon 
the FP as a whole.  Schmidt 
felt that the mandate given by 
council was to ensure the long-
term future of both the FP and 
the gardens, thus requiring a 
compromise. Warner said that the 
removal of trees was carefully 
considered and not taken lightly.  
Warner explained that her data 
were thorough and objective and 
done through the use of a Solar 
Pathfinder instrument, which can 
determine exactly the amount of 
sun to a specific location over 
the course of a year. The project 
would likely be done in phases 
over the course of several years, 
said Schmidt.  Warner stressed 
that the health of the gardens and 
the FP was of equal imperative. 

Councilmember Rodney Rob-
erts was adamant that not a single 
tree be cut and that other op-
tions should be studied, citing 
shrinking of acreage over time, 
environmental degradation and 
the maglev threat.  He expressed 
frustration over the frequent at-
tacks to the FP over the years 
through proposed development.  
He suggested an adjoining, tree-
less city property along Mandan 
Road be converted to gardens as 
it currently lies unused. 

Resident Mary Ann Canter 
echoed his sentiments, informing 
on the many benefits that trees 
provide such as oxygen produc-
tion, lowering of air temperature, 
soil stabilization and erosion pre-
vention, carbon sequestration, pol-
lution control and a general boost 
to mental well-being.  The com-
bined financial loss from roughly 
160 trees being cut is estimated at 
$8 million. 

Resident Clara King pointed 
out what she called an “exag-
geration” in the report in regard 
to the amount of sun needed to 
grow various plants, citing data 
provided by the Maryland Ex-
tension Service, which indicated 
lower necessary amounts of sun 
than was presented in the report. 

The idea of doing a pilot pro-
gram over a small area was put 
forth by Councilmember Judith 
Davis and some of the experts 

at the meeting, such as NASA 
scientist Keith Jahoda.   

Warner laid out a plan for 
a forest garden in the southern 
plot of the Gardenway gardens 
that would include plants suited 
to shade and the removal of 
invasive species to be replaced 
with native flora.  Her main goal 
would be to attract pollinating 
and beneficial insect species 
along with songbirds, with the 
human yield a secondary concern.  
With a budget and plenty of vol-
unteer assistance, the work could 
move along sooner than not. 

Director of Public Works Jim 
Sterling indicated that he felt his 
department could handle most of 
what the report proposed quickly, 
in-house and within budget with 
perhaps some need for outside 
contracting in the removal of 
the taller trees.  He awaited ap-
proval from council on a plan in 
order to provide a cost estimate.  
Overall, he was very impressed 
with the plan. 

Warner and GCGC member 
Bob Trumbule emphasized the 
significant percentage of produce 
derived from the gardens that was 
part of GCGC gardeners’ yearly 
diet.  Skillful techniques allow 
growth all year long. 

Davis hoped for a trip to the 
FP and gardens when the trees 
are in leaf to get a better as-
sessment of the situation.  She 
broached the idea only of cut-
ting back limbs for the moment, 
which Sterling indicated could 
be done without adverse effect to 
the trees.  She felt that any action 
taken would best be postponed as 
it is not part of the current year’s 
budget. 

Trumbule informed council 
that the gardens were never con-
ceived as a separate entity from 
the FP, acknowledging that com-
promise was part of the plan 
to preserve both and that both 
required a unique form of man-
agement.  

POLLINATORS continued from page 1

want to make the city more polli-
nator friendly. We are grateful to 
Kevin Carpenter-Driscoll and the 
Department of Public Works for 
working so hard to help protect 
Greenbelt’s environment and to 
educate the public on the impor-
tance of pollinators for plants, 
food and the ecosystem as a 
whole.”

“We are thrilled that the city 
council shares our vision to pro-
mote a healthy and beautiful 
Greenbelt by supporting pollina-
tor habitat and joining the Bee 
City USA movement,” said Xo-
chitl Zamora-Thompson and Erica 
Hernandez, who played a leading 
role in the campaign as the co-
chairs for the Pollinator Circle.

“The program aspires to make 
people more PC – pollinator 
conscious, that is,” said Scott 
Hoffman Black, Xerces’ executive 
director. “If lots of individuals 
and communities begin planting 
native, pesticide-free flowering 
trees, shrubs and perennials, it 
will create large-scale change for 
many, many species of pollina-
tors.”

“How each city completes the 
steps to conserve pollinators is 
up to them,” said Bee City USA 
Coordinator Molly Martin. “To 
maintain their certification, each 
affiliate is expected to report on 
their achievements and celebrate 
being a Bee City USA affiliate 
every year.”

Each affiliate should hold pub-
lic awareness activities; publicly 
acknowledge the commitment 
to the program through a stand-
ing committee, signage and web 
links; and prepare an annual 
report on habitat enhancement 
activities.

Bee City USA especially en-
courages school gardens and 
educational programs for children.

Greenbelt has designated the 
Pollinator Circle the facilitating 
committee for the city’s efforts 
to engage the community in pro-
moting pollinator conservation. 

The Pollinator Circle, a sub-
committee of GreenACES, meets 
on the fourth Tuesday of every 
month and invites all residents of 
Greenbelt to offer their ideas for 
pollinator-friendly initiatives. The 
more people and organizations 
involved, the sooner pollinator 
declines will be reversed.

For more information about 
Greenbel t ’s  Bee  Ci ty  USA 
program, contact Carpenter-
D r i s c o l l  a t  k d r i s c o l l @
greenbeltmd.gov.

For more information about 
Bee City USA, visit beecityusa.
org.

At the Library
Curbside service is available 

Tuesdays through Fridays, 1 to 6 
p.m. and Saturdays, 1 to 5 p.m. 
Customers may place new hold 
requests via catalog.pgcmls.info/
polaris or Ask a Librarian Tele-
phone Reference service at 240-
455-5451. The library’s Spanish 
language call center is available 
at 240-455-5451 (press option 2) 
Tuesdays through Fridays, 1 to 6 
p.m. and Saturdays, 1 to 5 p.m. 

STEM-2-Go
The first of three STEM at 

Home adventures is Wigglebots 
on Friday, March 12 at noon. 
With STEM-2-Go kits, children 
will have fun learning scientific 
principles such as pneumatics, 
air pressure, electronic circuits, 
energy, and more. The project 
instructions are in English and 
Spanish and are designed to 
be intuitive and easy to read. 
More information is available at 
pgcmls.info/stem-2-go.

Kids Achieve Club
The Kids Achieve Club pro-

gram provides academic support 
through homework assistance 
and reading practice for English 
for Speakers of Other Languages 
(ESOL) students in grades 1 to 6. 

Vist pgcmls.info for more in-
formation about library programs. 
.

mailto:kdriscoll@greenbeltmd.gov
mailto:kdriscoll@greenbeltmd.gov
http://beecityusa.org
http://beecityusa.org
http://email.librarycustomer.org/ls/click?upn=IrMhDhHXgU7ANw-2F4LBSoPRCzAk5pnxd55fbsuLJ5jluAaXPXqogIQZzW7OAnns94ghmh_vZ0kTVDD5mchSUHXqZyomfq0qDb29atZ1f25MTeP0MSszkiq1jaLzRP07wg1nkBx1e-2FOJMBP6iE-2FSX3gUg-2FH9rhZdpbKE27cLzWbf4YK6u94l-2Bk-2Bp-2Flb8kRqy1U5US-2BTx8z5zmbPEDAoBCHalBiHYlouUANmYD7DoLs8lXblMnv6KQh4VCB9hCJuL5pilhJAU5StNC9YRNfQESw45X-2Fk3KXMqDEkTUSrq-2BBDhD0rT04Mv1YeoKLCMidA7m3n-2BMQHp3SrbwfskubFLP3YiiIaUKL29zfkUZFBulUkO9pITEBRm6eUkUWUGHP3gCocA1Q0ju39ml2AGnqyOQqhzRq0uxdJAQsDrmyrzO-2FavueVpxVLAIS4CSQGntmsxo5-2FYCDTjzS3d90iq4VDAjkmyAv8OTRPF7VrGUWkzHFugTfMAXI-3D
http://email.librarycustomer.org/ls/click?upn=IrMhDhHXgU7ANw-2F4LBSoPRCzAk5pnxd55fbsuLJ5jluAaXPXqogIQZzW7OAnns94ghmh_vZ0kTVDD5mchSUHXqZyomfq0qDb29atZ1f25MTeP0MSszkiq1jaLzRP07wg1nkBx1e-2FOJMBP6iE-2FSX3gUg-2FH9rhZdpbKE27cLzWbf4YK6u94l-2Bk-2Bp-2Flb8kRqy1U5US-2BTx8z5zmbPEDAoBCHalBiHYlouUANmYD7DoLs8lXblMnv6KQh4VCB9hCJuL5pilhJAU5StNC9YRNfQESw45X-2Fk3KXMqDEkTUSrq-2BBDhD0rT04Mv1YeoKLCMidA7m3n-2BMQHp3SrbwfskubFLP3YiiIaUKL29zfkUZFBulUkO9pITEBRm6eUkUWUGHP3gCocA1Q0ju39ml2AGnqyOQqhzRq0uxdJAQsDrmyrzO-2FavueVpxVLAIS4CSQGntmsxo5-2FYCDTjzS3d90iq4VDAjkmyAv8OTRPF7VrGUWkzHFugTfMAXI-3D
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Este artículo está disponible 
en español en nuestra página 
web www.greenbeltnewsreview.
com.

Greenbelt Recreation marked 
one year of delivering meals to 
seniors who used to come to the 
Community Center on weekdays 
for the Food and Friendship pro-
gram. “On average, it is between 
35 and 45 seniors who receive 
the meals,” said Therapeutic Rec-
reation Supervisor Rebekah Sut-
fin. “The meals are exactly what 
our Food and Friendship program 
would receive if we were open, 
just frozen.”

The program, sponsored by the 
Prince George’s County Senior 
Nutrition Program, sends Green-
belt a week’s worth of frozen 
meals every Friday. Some seniors 
pick up their meals, while Sutfin 
and Brian Butler, recreation co-
ordinator at Springhill Lake Rec-
reation Center, deliver to others. 

“We only deliver to Greenbelt 
residents,” Sutfin noted, but add-
ed, “We have delivered to seniors 
that were not part of our pro-
gram, but are in need of food.”

In addition to food, Sutfin and 
Butler deliver activity bags sea-
sonally. The bags, she said, are 
filled with fun and useful items.

The delivery is a joyful pro-
cess in a difficult year, Sutfin 
said. “We have met so many 
seniors and built positive relation-
ships. We know that the seniors 
needed this as much as we do!”

Food and Friendship Comes
Delivered Right to the Door

by Amy Hansen

Rebekah Sutfin loads boxes of frozen meals. This week marks the one year  
anniversary of Food and Friendship taking to the road.

Food and Friendship delivers to the Downs family.
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¿Qué tal nos va con los artículos en español?
En Greenbelt News Review nos gustaría saber si usted lee los 

artículos traducidos al español que se publican cada semana en el 
sitio web de Greenbelt News Review. Tenemos un excelente equipo 
de traductores bilingües, pero no sabemos si tenemos lectores. Si 
lee las traducciones en español, por favor mándenos una nota (en 
inglés o español) a editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com. ¡Gracias!

How Are We Doing in Spanish? 
We at the Greenbelt News Review would like to know if you 

read the Spanish translations that are posted every week on the 
Greenbelt News Review website, greenbeltnewsreview.com. We 
have a crack team of bilingual translators but we 
don’t know if we have any readers. If you use 
the Spanish translations would you please leave 
us a note (in English or Spanish) at editor@
greenbeltnewsreview.com.

One Year On
The News Review is keeping on keeping on. We’ve found ways 

to tether our ties to each other, via email chains and messages. 
As we hit the one-year mark of Covid-19, we’d like to hear 
from you. What are you doing differently? How do you find joy? 
Is there anything you couldn’t imagine a year ago, that is now 
normal? Send us your thoughts and (high rez) photos at editor@
greenbeltnewsreview.com.

Rebekah Sutfin carries boxes of frozen meals out to be deliv-
ered. Sutfin works with Brian Butler to get the lunches to the 
seniors in the Food and Friendship program.

- Photos by Jennifer Sterling

Sunset lights up the clouds over colorful 11 Court Ridge.
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An alert mockingbird perches on a bush.
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A pileated woodpecker drills a hole looking for lunch. 
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